
 

 

Association

o Canadian

Archivists

f

theBulletin
June 2008June 2012 

D7-00-4BTC, Yukon Government photo 



 

2  
 

— ACA Bulletin June 2012 — 

 

Association of Canadian Archivists 
I.S.S.N. 0709-4604 
Vol 36. No 3, June 2012 
 
P.O. Box 2596, Station D, 
Ottawa, Ontario, K1P 5W6 
Tel: (613) 234-6977 
Fax: (613) 234-8500 
Email: aca@archivists.ca 
 
The views expressed in the Bulletin are not necessarily those of the 
Board of Directors of the Association of Canadian Archivists. 
The Bulletin is usually published quarterly by the Association of 
Canadian Archivists. 
 
ACA Secretariat 
Administrative Coordinator: Judy Laird 
Executive Director: Duncan Grant 

Submissions, suggestions and any questions should be addressed to: 
Editor: Carrie Limkilde, carrie.limkilde@ontario.ca  
 
Submission deadlines for the Bulletins scheduled for mid 2012: 
 
Issue   Submission deadline 
Summer  July 6  
Autumn  September 5 
 
Penny Warne, Layout and Design 
penny@warnedesign.com 
 
ACA Board Members 
President: Loryl MacDonald, loryl.macdonald@utoronto.ca 
Vice President: Michael Gourlie, mgourlie@shaw.ca 
Secretary-Treasurer: Deirdre Bryden, brydend@queensu.ca 
Director at Large: Heather Beattie, heather.beattie@gov.mb.ca 
 
 

 President’s Report ...........................................................3 

 Vice-President’s Report ..................................................5 

 Director at Large Report ................................................5 

 Secretary-Treasurer’s Report..........................................6 

 ACA Financial Statements .............................................7 

 Communications Committee .......................................16 

 Governance Committee ................................................16 

 Membership Development Committee .......................16 

 Outreach Committee.....................................................17 

 Professional Learning Committee ...............................18 

 Annual Report of the General Editor, 
Archivaria .......................................................................18 

 Bulletin Editor Report..................................................18 

 ACA Foundation Report ..............................................19 

 ACA Foundation Financial Statements ......................20 

 InterPARES 3 Update...................................................27 

 

Table of Contents 

 Educational Guidelines Review  
Taskforce Report 2012 ..................................................28 

 Canadian Commission for UNESCO Sectoral  
Commission Culture, Communication and  
Information....................................................................28 

 ACA Office & Staff Report - 2012 Annual Report......29 

 Special Interest Section on Access and  
Privacy Issues ................................................................30 

 Special Interest Section on Aboriginal Archives........30 

 University and College Archives Special  
Interest Section..............................................................30 

 ACA Dalhousie Student Chapter.................................31 

 ACA University of British Columbia  
Student Chapter ............................................................31 

 University of Toronto Student Chapter ......................32 

 ACA McGill Student Chapter ......................................32 

 



 

3  
 

— ACA Bulletin June 2012 — 

 

It has been an honour and a pleasure to serve as ACA Presi-
dent. 

In 2011-2012, the Board continues to focus on three themes 
that are key to ensuring that ACA continues as a thriving and 
relevant association – good governance, quality member ser-
vices, and effective advocacy pursuant to the 2007 Review and 
Renewal Recommendations. Over the past year our associa-
tion has taken strides on these fronts. 

Governance: 

The New Year brought changes to the ACA Board. The terms 
of ACA Vice-President, Rod Carter, and Director-at-Large, 
Heather Bidzinski, ended 31 December 2011. I thank Rod 
and Heather for their tremendous work, positive contribu-
tions, and senses of humour. Michael Gourlie (Archives Soci-
ety of Alberta) and Heather Beattie (Hudson's Bay Company 
Archives) joined  the ACA Board of Directors in their respec-
tive roles of Vice-President and Director-at-Large. Their 
terms of office are 1 January 2012 – 31 December 2013. 

With these two new appointments, the ACA Board and their 
portfolios for 2012 are: 

Loryl MacDonald (President): Advocacy Committee (chair), 
Professional Learning Committee (board liaison), ACA Foun-
dation (member), and ACA Secretariat; 

Michael Gourlie (Vice-President): Governance Committee 
(chair), Communications Committee (chair / board liaison), 
Ethics Committee (board liaison), and ACA Foundation 
(member); 

Deirdre Bryden (Secretary-Treasurer): ACA Foundation 
(chair), Archivaria (board liaison), and Conference (board 
liaison); 

Heather Beattie (Director-at-Large): Outreach Committee 
(board liaison), Membership Development Committee (board 
liaison), Student Chapters (board liaison), Special Interest 
Sections (board liaison), and ACA Foundation (member). 

There have also been changes with the Leadership Team. 
Shannon Hodge (Jewish Public Library Archives, Montreal) 
has been acting Chair of the Professional Learning Commit-
tee while Erica Hernández-Read (University of Northern 
British Columbia) is on leave. With this development, the 
ACA Committee Chairs for 2012 are:  

 Amy Furness, Ethics Committee 
 John Lund, Membership Development Committee 
 Shannon Hodge, Professional Learning Committee 
 Sarah Janes, Outreach Committee. 
 Michael Gourlie, Communications Committee 
 Michael Gourlie, Governance Committee 

President’s Report 
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(3) of the Ending the Long-gun Registry Act call for the 
destruction of records “as soon as possible” and that the 
LAC Act be ignored. To see a PDF copy of the ACA's letter, 
please go to the Submissions & Letters webpage on the ACA 
website: http://www.archivists.ca/content/submissions-
letters. Our efforts attracted media attention including arti-
cles in The National Post and the Ottawa Citizen.  

2. Census: 

The census was certainly on the ACA’s advocacy agenda this 
year. Bill S-18, An Act to amend the Statistics Act, provides 
for the mandated review of the informed consent question 
no later than two years following the 2011 Census. The ACA 
and the Canadian Historical Association is working on an 
advocacy plan for the Census. We will ask for the removal of 
the opt-in clause from the Statistics Act and for the return 
of the Mandatory Long Form portion of the census. Fur-
ther, we will encourage Library Archives Canada to devote 
appropriate resources to processing and preserving the born 
digital version of the census that has replaced older paper 
and microfilm versions as the archival record. The ACA 
believes that these steps will ensure that future censuses 
represent an accurate and reliable picture of our times. 
Please stay tuned for further advocacy efforts.  

3. Other Organisations and Institutions: 

i. On November 4, 2011, Deirdre Bryden, Rod Carter, Dun-
can Grant, and I met in Ottawa with the Board of the Cana-
dian Historical Association to discuss issues of mutual inter-
est. On 26 January, 2012, Michael Gourlie, Duncan Grant, 
and I participated in a teleconference call with the CHA 
concerning next steps in Census advocacy. 

ii. Various board members have participated in the Library 
Archives Canada (LAC) Stakeholder Forums. The primary 
purpose of these forums was to discuss possible collabora-
tion in a Pan-Canadian Documentary Heritage Network. 
On November 4, 2011, Deirdre Bryden, Rod Carter, Duncan 
Grant, and I also met with representatives of Library Ar-
chives Canada.  

iii. The ACA is also participating in Canada 150, a national, 
not-for-profit campaign to celebrate Canada's 150th birth-
day in 2017 by encouraging the recording and collecting of 
life stories, family histories as well as community and or-
ganization histories. 

Black Monday:  

As I write this report, we have just received the dishearten-
ing news about Library and Archives Canada’s plans to 
eliminate 105 staff positions. The ACA feels profound sym-
pathy for our LAC colleagues who are affected by these 
changes 

We are also dismayed by the elimination of the National 
Archival Development Program and the deleterious conse-

The ACA Leadership Team also continued strategic plan 
development. We feel this is necessary in order to help the 
ACA align its priorities and assign resources to better ac-
complish its mission and to successfully meet the needs of 
our members. Towards this end, the ACA Leadership has 
developed a Vision Statement for 2016, which will be pre-
sented to during the ACA Members’ Input Session. I look 
forward to your feedback on this issue as we move forward. 

Improving Membership Service: 

Over the past year, there have also been developments in 
ACA membership services. On 13 October, the Board ap-
proved subscriber and event fees (Archivaria subscriptions, 
conference registrations, and workshops) for 2012 – 2016. 
We are pleased that there will be no increases in 2012. 

Also, based on the recommendations of the Professional 
Learning Committee, the ACA investigated the possibility 
of electronic educational offerings to ACA members. The 
ACA recently met with the representatives for University of 
Toronto iSchool Institute to discuss the possibility of deliv-
ering online courses to ACA members. I am very grateful to 
the Professional Learning Committee and to Duncan Grant 
for their tremendous work in this exciting initiative. A pro-
ject team will be established in the next few weeks to make 
specific recommendations concerning course content.  

If you have an idea as to how ACA members can receive 
better value for their membership dollars, please let the 
ACA Leadership Team know. We would appreciate hearing 
from you. 

Advocacy: 

The ACA endeavours to be a strong voice on issues of con-
cern to the archival community. Advocacy includes support-
ing a vibrant community among archivists in Canada as well 
as representing our profession to kindred heritage organiza-
tions and to public institutions whose policies may have a 
significant impact on our professional lives. To this end, the 
ACA Board has undertaken advocacy on behalf of its mem-
bers in several areas. 

1. Bill C-19, Ending the Long-gun Registry Act, An Act to 
amend the Criminal Code and the Firearms Act: 

On 8 November, 2011, the ACA sent a letter to the federal 
Minister of Public Safety concerning the records destruc-
tion provisions in Bill C-19, Ending the Long-gun Registry 
Act, An Act to amend the Criminal Code and the Firearms 
Act. The ACA is concerned that Bill C-19 contains provi-
sions that explicitly override existing legislated information 
management processes. The current disposition of records 
in the Firearms Registry is for destruction ten years after 
last administrative action. Further, Sections 12 and 13 of 
the Library and Archives of Canada Act (LAC Act) require 
written permission from the Librarian and Archivist of 
Canada to destroy records. However, sections 29 (1) (2) and 
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quences this will have for the archival community in the 
coming weeks and years to come. This is truly a blow to the 
Canadian archival system. The Canadian Council of Ar-
chives first received federal support in 1986 and, over the 
last twenty five years, the CCA's distribution of this federal 
funding has efficiently and successfully supported the devel-
opment and advancement of archives throughout Canada. 
The Canadian archival system and its funding are the envy 
of the world.  

We would like to stress that the ACA will be doing every-
thing we can to support LAC colleagues and the Canadian 
Council of Archives. 

Conclusion: 

In closing, I offer my thanks to Duncan Grant and Judy 
Laird for their ongoing devotion to the interests of our 

members and to the success of the ACA. I also thank outgo-
ing ACA Vice-President, Rod Carter, and Director-at-Large, 
Heather Bidzinski, for their hard work over the past two 
years. I am also very grateful to my colleagues on the ACA 
Board – Deirdre Bryden, Micheal Gourlie and Heather 
Beattie - for their insight, collegiality, and senses of hu-
mour. Finally, I thank the Student Chapter, SIS, and Com-
mittee chairs and all ACA members who volunteer their 
time, energy, and expertise on behalf our association. This 
commitment and generosity are what keep the ACA going 
and what has made being ACA President so rewarding. I am 
grateful. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Loryl MacDonald 

Having taken up my duties officially on January 1, 2012, my 
activities as Vice-President have focused on regular Board 
teleconferences, taking part in email discussions between 
teleconferences, serving as the liaison (and interim chair) 
for the Communications Committee, and chairing the Gov-
ernance Committee.   In addition to these activities, I 
chaired the Council of President’s meeting and the Member 
Input Session at the ACA conference in Whitehorse. 
 
As an incoming director, I was fortunate to attend the 2012 
Symposium for Chief Elected & Chief Staff Officers, pre-
sented by the Canadian Society for Association Executives 
(CSAE), with the ACA Executive Director Duncan Grant.  
The two-day symposium offered insights into association 
development, leadership styles, governance models, and 
strategic planning, all of which will be helpful in the work 
of the ACA Board in future. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Michael Gourlie,  
ACA Vice-President 

It is my pleasure to submit the annual report for the Director 
at Large. My roles and responsibilities include Board liaison 
with the Student Chapters, Special Interest Sections, Mem-
bership Development Committee, and Outreach Committee.  
 
The Student Chapters have been very busy this year, orga-
nizing numerous presentations, tours, social events, and 
another successful ACA@UBC Symposium. I would like to 
thank the outgoing Student Chapter coordinators for all of 
their hard work in the past year. Your commitment to facili-
tating your chapters’ activities makes student life so much 
richer and benefits the organization and profession as a 
whole. I would also like to welcome the new coordinators to 
their roles - I am looking forward to working with you over 
the next year. I have not had many opportunities to interact 
with the Special Interest Section chairs yet, but I hope to be 
able to help the SISes use the resources available to promote 
themselves as vibrant forums for discussion and advocacy. 
 
In addition to liaising with Student Chapters and SISes, I 
work closely with the Membership Development and Out-
reach Committees. The MDC has been hard at work on the 
membership renewal campaign and a very successful revi-
talization of the Mentorship Program. The OC is continu-
ing to work on a number of new initiatives, and the ACA 
Oral History Project Team will be moving forward with that 
exciting venture. Thank you to all who have contributed to 
these committees this year. 
 
Ongoing participating in monthly Board meetings is an in-
tegral part of my involvement with the ACA as Director at 
Large, and I always look forward to our interesting and 
lively discussions.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Heather Beattie, Director at Large 

Vice-President’s Report  Director at Large Report 
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Financial position as of December 31, 2011 

Revenue: $430,427.43 
Expenses: $369,030.36 
Net Income: $ 61,397.07 

 
Results from 2011 
 
ACA finished the year with a 14% surplus of $61,397.07 and 
roughly $10,000 more in revenue than budgeted, which was 
an improvement over the anticipated $13,500 deficit ap-
proved at the 2010 AGM. The auditor’s report to December 
31 2011 appears on the next few pages following this report.  
 
Revenue highlights 
 
 Revenue was at budget estimates for membership, and 

just below for Archivaria 
 

 The annual conference did better than expected, with 
sold-out attendance. 
 

 Membership revenue is slightly above than anticipated, 
due to some late membership renewals leading up to the 
conference. 
 

 Archivaria was just below its income goals, due to de-
clining subscriptions and very few sales of back issues. 

 
Expenditure highlights 
 
 Expenses were higher than budget estimates in a few 

areas 
 

 Board of Directors expenditures was higher, in the costs 
for P&P as well as supported ACAF expenses (legal, 
audit, insurance). 
 

 Expenses in other area (e.g. committees, conference, 
Archivaria, etc.) were down as the Board & staff worked 
to hold costs in view of the tight economic climate. Staff 
and office costs were also under budget despite an in-
crease to the CPP & EI employer rates. 
 

 The annual conference expenses were lower than esti-
mated, as event services were reduced in light of fewer 
participating sponsors and smaller contributions. 

 
ACA was audited by Canada Revenue Agency for the years 
2008-2009 as part of CRA’s initiative to have a closer look at 
non-profit groups. Not surprisingly, both ACA passed with 
flying colours. A big thank-you to Duncan and Judy for 
working with the CRA auditor and providing all of the 
needed records!  

 
That said, there was one issue pointed out by the CRA that 
needed to be changed. Up to this point, the ACA provided a 
lot of the operational costs for the ACAF.  Under the recom-
mendations of our lawyer in response to concerns raised by 
CRA, ACA and ACAF have now completed a Memorandum 
of Understanding which states that ACA will donate the 
funds to cover the costs of the audit; directors and officers 
insurance; and legal fees for the ACAF, for the next 4 years. 
In addition, the ACA Secretariat will continue to provide 
office support as they have in the past.  
 
Draft Estimates for 2013 
 
The preliminary estimates for 2013 show a modest increase 
in income and expenses with the Conference going west to 
Winnipeg, while a 11% deficit is suggested.  
 
Thank you to Duncan Grant and Judy Laird for their un-
flagging support and never-ending hard work for the ACA.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
Deirdre Bryden 
Secretary-Treasurer. 

Secretary-Treasurer’s Report  

 
 
 
 
 
 

Concerned about the  
archives community? 

 
Share your concerns with 

colleagues and ACA’s Board 
of Directors at the 

Members’ Input Session 
 

June 7, at 3:15 pm 
Room A, High Country Inn 
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Originals signed by directors Deirdre Bryden and Loryl MacDonald 
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The primary activity of the Communications Committee 
this past year has been to complete development work on 
the ACA websites.  Once the work on the site was largely 
completed by the website development company, represen-
tatives of as many ACA committees as possible were gath-
ered via teleconference to receive training on how to update 
and manage the public website content assigned to their 
committee, ensuring that this content is up-to-date.  The 
Committee is also in the early stages of creating a style guide 
to direct how content looks on each page to ensure consis-
tency in presentation and format.  An initiative which will 
receive priority in the coming months is to encourage mem-
bers to use the “members only” section for committee work 
and other discussions to more fully utilize the capacity of 
that part of the website. 
 
The Committee developed a new ACA Communications 
Policy that was adopted by the Board at the Fall P&P.  With 
that overarching framework in place, the Committee has 
recognized the need to develop a communications strategy 
to ensure that all the communications platforms used by the 
ACA, particularly its social media presence, are performing 
effectively in keeping members and others informed about 
the ACA’s activities.  In developing this strategy, the Com-
mittee will consult with and incorporate the comments and 
concerns of the ACA Board, Committees, SISes, and Secre-
tariat to ensure that the strategy reflects the policy and 
meets the needs of the Association. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Michael Gourlie, Interim Chair 

The Governance Committee continued its efforts to recruit 
and fill available volunteer positions within the Association, 
including the Governance Committee itself.   As member re-
newals come in, they will be reviewed for potential interests in 
the various committees and SiSes that comprise the Associa-
tion. 
 
The call for Board position as well as awards nominations was 
distributed to the membership, which included the addition 
of an additional Director-at-Large.  The Committee also de-
veloped a list of nominees for the Queen Elizabeth II Dia-
mond Jubilee medal at the request of the ACA President.   
 
In addition to the regular activities of the Governance Com-
mittee, there has been additional work pertaining to the re-
view of the ACA Bylaw as a result of the New Canada Not-For-
Profit Corporations Act, which was proclaimed in October 2011.  
Basic issues such as membership categories, board composition, and 
various governance processes must be reviewed and, where necessary, 
amended to comply with the Act.  A small working group was 
formed to address these changes, and it has met via teleconference to 
prepare a compliance plan that will be implemented over the next 
two years, which is the timeline for Canadian not-for-profits to adapt 
to the new rules of the Act. 
 
I would like to thank the members of the Committee, the 
working group, and the ACA Secretariat for their continuing 
support. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Michael Gourlie, Chair 

Communications Committee Governance Committee 

Membership Development Committee 
Committee Members: Julia Hendry; Angela Amy Smith; 
Mary Flynn; Rachel Mills, Mentorship Coordinator; John D. 
Lund, Chair. 

Results as of Spring P&P: 
 

 2011/2012 Early Bird Renewal Campaign resulted in our 
enrolment numbers being up in terms of member fees by 
$10,000 at December 31, 2011 compared to December 31, 
2010.   
 

 2012 Poster campaign tied into the 2012 ACA Conference 
with a poster from the Yukon Archives – “Sourdough 
Rendezvous,” Ted Colyer, artist. 
 

 Mentorship Coordinator, Rachel Mills, re-invigorated the 
mentorship program.  Participation numbers fell to 5 
mentees for 2011.  Promotion of the mentorship program 
had largely been left to the student chapters. Chapters 
were contacted to promote directly to students through 
local ACA members.  Mentee numbers rose to 25 for 

2012, the largest since the establishment of the mentor-
ship program. 2012-2013 will see an increased focus on 
young professionals. 
 

 Membership numbers as of March 12, 2012: 
 Individual members – 281 
 Sustaining donors – 18 
 Institutional members – 122 

 
Projects currently underway 

 
 2012 welcome emails for regular members and student 

members were provided to Judy for distribution.  
 

 An email went out to mentors/mentees on March 22nd to 
assess how the mentorship program is going this year.  
Responses by mentors and mentees to the assessment 
were quite favourable. 
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The Outreach Committee would like to welcome Nicholas 
Richbell, who joined in the fall of 2011. Sadly, two of our 
members are leaving: former chair Kate Guay, and two-term 
committee member Melissa McCarthy. They may have fin-
ished their work with the Outreach Committee but both are 
continuing excellent work in archival outreach. I would also 
like to thank fellow committee members Shelley Sweeney 
and Bryan Bance, and Heather Beattie, our Board liaison, 
for their work throughout this year.  
 
The Oral History project, which had been under the aus-
pices of Outreach, has now been transferred to a Project 
Team. Shelley Sweeney, who has been heavily involved in 
this project since its inception, will continue as Team Lead. 
More oral histories will be recorded during the 2012 confer-
ence in Whitehorse, and these are available online to team 
members for review and indexing. 
 
The events calendar, a major accomplishment of the 2010-
2011 year, was opened to public submissions last summer, 
and is seeing regular use. All ACA members (and others!) 
are encouraged to post your archives events and check in to 
see what else is going on in different parts of the country. 
(Committee members will be reminding you regularly on 
Arcan-l.) 
 
Members of the Outreach Committee were also behind the 
creation of accurate and informative articles on the ACA 
and Archivaria on Wikipedia. All members of the Canadian 
archival community are encouraged to edit and add as ap-
propriate, and any suggestions of other needed articles are 
welcome.  
 
Continuing projects include the Resource List (which has 
been worked on throughout 2011-2012 and should be 
launched before the 2012 AGM) and the development of an 
Outreach Toolkit for archives. The Outreach Committee 
will also be producing short articles for ACA Bulletin high-
lighting the great work being done by archives around the 
country.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Sara Janes (Chair) 
 

It has been my privilege to stand as Acting Chair of the Pro-
fessional Learning Committee while Erica Hernandez-Read 
completes her maternity leave.  In addition to the continued 
dedication of Creighton Barrett, the committee welcomed 
two new members, Jill Teasley and Amanda Leinberger. 
 
Workshops 
The PLC chose two workshops for the 2012 Pre-Conference 
offerings, a 2-day photographic care and handling workshop 
led by Greg Hill and a 1-day access legislation workshop led 
by Laurette Miller.  Most unfortunately, due to low registra-
tion, the ACA had no choice but to cancel these workshops.  
The PLC eagerly anticipates working on pre-conference 
workshop offerings for 2013 in Winnipeg. 
 
Institute 
The PLC will offer a fall workshop, Digital Preservation 
Management, to be held in Montreal, Quebec from Septem-
ber 26-28, 2012.  The workshop, which is geared towards 
professionals and managers in the field, will be led by Dr. 
Nancy McGovern and Kari Smith with contributions from 
Dr. Carolyn Hank.  The PLC extends a note of gratitude to 
McGill SIS for their generosity in hosting the workshop on 
campus.  The PLC anticipates moving ahead with registra-
tion once the 2012 ACA Annual Conference is complete. 
 
E-Offerings for ACA Members 
The PLC was pleased to follow developments of meetings 
between the ACA and the iSchool regarding a potential rela-
tionship for the delivery of online courses, and potentially 
certificates, for ACA members.  The groundwork for these 
discussions was based on recommendations completed by 
the PLC in 2011, specifically to meet identified needs in 
offering management and leadership topics as well as offer-
ing courses or certificates beyond our current models.  More 
developments on this work are sure to come in the near fu-
ture. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Shannon Hodge 
Acting Chair 

Outreach Committee Professional Learning Committee 

 After discussions at the Spring P&P the post card cam-
paign was put on hold as there was concern that the 
costs outweighed the results. 

 
Planning for 2012-1013 
 Direct a campaign to institutions/managers regarding 

value of membership. 

 Work towards the development of an annual work plan. 
 Review Operation Guide content  and website member-

ship information. 
 
Respectfully submitted,  
John D. Lund, Chair 
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It is a pleasure to submit my second report as the General 
Editor of Archivaria. The following were the highlights of 
the past year.  
 
Change in Editors’ Terms: The ACA Board approved a 
change in the terms of the General Editor and the Managing 
Editor from 2 years (4 issues) to 3 years (6 issues) in order to 
mesh with SSHRC’s 3-year cycle for Assistance to Scholarly 
Journals (ASJ) funding), and to give editors time to become 
thoroughly familiar with their jobs before having to begin 
the search for their successors. The change in term will be 
phased in according to a transition plan that will be com-
plete by 2015.   
 
Next General Editor: As part of that transition, it is a pleas-
ure to report that Heather MacNeil has assumed the role of 
Senior Associate Editor and will become the next General 
Editor in June 2013. 
 
SSHRC Funding: It is also a pleasure to report that Ar-
chivaria has received funding for 2011-2014 from the Social 
Sciences and Humanities Research Council’s Assistance to 
Scholarly Journals program.  
 
New Copy Editor and Proof Reader: Lyne St-Hilaire-Tardif 
has been involved with Archivaria in many roles since Vol. 
32 (Summer 1991), most recently as copy editor and proof 
reader. In 2011, she signalled her intention to retire, and 
Archivaria 73 (Spring 2012) was her last issue. I want to ac-
knowledge Lyne’s tremendous contribution to 42 issues of 
the journal. Her long experience and her knowledge of the 
archival community have contributed greatly to the jour-
nal’s success. It was decided that it would be better to sepa-
rate the roles of copy editor and proof reader, and we have 
engaged a new copy editor and a new proof reader, who also 
worked on A73. 
 
Current and Future Issues: Members should receive Archivi-
ara 73 (Spring 2012) before the annual conference in June. 
Archivaria 74 (Fall 2012) will be a special issue on Archival 
Arrangement and Description, guest edited by Terry East-
wood. Archivaria 75 (Spring 2013) will be a general issue. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Jean Dryden 
General Editor, Archivaria 71-75 

Annual Report of the General Editor, 
Archivaria It is a real privilege to serve as Bulletin Editor, and I am 

thoroughly enjoying the opportunity to get acquainted with 
so many of my fellow archivists across the country. Since 
being appointed to this position in August 2011, we have 
released three issues – Fall 2011, Winter 2012, and Spring 
2012, covering smaller special interest archives, hot topics 
like Bill C-19, innovative outreach initiatives, and more.  
 
Thank you to Loryl MacDonald for being a wonderful 
guide, and to Duncan Grant and Judy Laird who work very 
hard on each issue of the Bulletin. I am very grateful for all 
of your help. 
 
The most exciting part of this job is hearing from Canadian 
archivists. I’d love to hear from more of you and find out 
what you are up to and what collections make your institu-
tion so special. I am thrilled with the quality and diversity 
of the submissions I have received thus far. Thank you and 
keep them coming! We love to feature your stories and keep 
abreast of what’s happening in archives across Canada. Can-
ada is a vast country, but this is one way we can stay con-
nected.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
Carrie Limkilde,  
Bulletin Editor 

Bulletin Editor Report 
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The current roster of Directors for the Foundation is: 
Deirdre Bryden, Chair 
Gary Mitchell, Secretary 
Carman Carroll, Director 
Braden Cannon, Director 
Barbara Craig, Director 

 
The ACAF directors have concentrated their focus on com-
pleting and launching fundraising initiatives directed to 
ACA Fellows and Past Presidents, which was initiated last 
fall. An ACAF brochure was produced in 2011, and distrib-
uted at the Toronto Conference.   
 
By year-end, the ACAF successfully raised $4,150 in direct 
donations and received an additional $745 through Canada-
Helps.org where several members have established regular 
monthly contributions.  
 
As discussed in the Secretary-Treasurer report, the ACA 
was audited by the CRA for the years 2008-2009. The one 
issue pointed out by the CRA that needed to be changed was 
regarding the Foundation’s operating costs.  Since establish-
ing the Foundation in 2006, the ACA has paid operational 
costs for the ACAF.  Under the direction from CRA, we 
have now passed a Memorandum of Understanding that 
states that ACA will donate the funds covering the costs of 
the audit, directors and officers insurance; and legal fees to 

 

 

the Foundation, for the coming 4 years. In addition, the 
ACA Secretariat will continue to provide office support as 
they have in the past. 
 
The Foundation will be using a portion of our funds to pro-
vide $3,000 to be distributed amongst the three graduate 
students who were selected to present at the student session 
of the ACA conference in Whitehorse in June 2012. This 
amount is up from the usual amount due to the location of 
this year’s conference. 
 
Participation at the Members-Input session as well as at the 
Annual General Meeting during the ACA conference is 
planned per usual. In addition, the ACAF brochure will be 
included in the delegate’s conference material, and the 
ACAF will hold their annual raffle at the ACA conference 
dinner.  
 
The ACAF audit to December 31 2011 was completed, with 
no concerns raised by the auditor. The auditor’s report ap-
pears on the next few pages following this report.  
 
I would like to thank Duncan Grant and Judy Laird for 
their tireless work on behalf of the Foundation. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Deirdre Bryden, ACAF chair 

ACA Foundation Report 
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Originals signed by directors Deirdre Bryden and Gary Mitchell 
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InterPARES 3, in which ACA was a partner, was completed 
March 31, 2012.  The research findings and products will be 
available soon on the InterPARES home page at:  
(www.interpares.org) . The final InterPARES 3 Symposium 
was held May10-12, 2012 in Istanbul and covered all the 
major research findings, recommendations and products of 
InterPARES 3., with speakers from Brazil, Canada, Italy, 
Korea, Malaysia, Spain, and Turkey. 
 
The next phase of InterPARES, called InterPARES Trust, 
has already been initiated. InterPARES Trust has been the 
recipient of three successful funding applications..  The first 
is the funding for an international Peter Wall Exploratory 
Workshop, entitled “Trust and Conflicting Rights in the 
Digital Environment”, the purpose of which is to develop a 
proposal for a Peter Wall Major Thematic Grant.  The 
workshop will be held on September 24-25, 2012.  The sec-
ond is a SSHRC Insight grant for a project called “The Law 
of Evidence in the Digital Environment” with Antony 
Sheppard (a veteran InterPARES researcher from the UBC 
Faculty of Law) as Principal Investigator and Luciana Du-
ranti, the InterPARES director, as co-investigator. The 
third is a SSHRC Insight grant for a project called “Records 
in the Cloud”, which will be carried out over 4 years (2012-
2016). 
 
 What follows is a description of the “Records in the Cloud 
Project. 
 
Principal investigator Luciana Duranti (SLAIS-University 
of British Columbia), and Co-investigators Victoria Le-
mieux (SLAIS-University of British Columbia, Anthony 
Sheppard (Law-University of British Columbia), Ronald 
Cenfetelli (Sauder School of Business, University of British 
Columbia), Barbara Endicott-Popovsky (iSchool-University 
of Washington), Richard Marciano (SILS-University of 
North Carolina at Chapel Hill) and Erik Borglund (AIMS-
Mid-Sweden University) will research the benefits and risks 
of keeping records in the cloud by addressing the following 
research questions: 
 
1. How can confidentiality of organizational records and 

data privacy be protected in the cloud? 
 

2. How can forensic readiness of an organization be main-
tained, compliance ensured, and ediscovery requests 
fully met in the cloud? 
 

3. How can an organization’s records accuracy, reliability, 
and authenticity (i.e., identity and integrity) be guaran-
teed and verifiable in the cloud? 
 

4. How can an organization’s records and information 
security be enforced in the cloud? 
 

5. How can an organization maintain governance upon the 
records entrusted to the cloud? 
 

These questions arise directly from the findings of previous 
research and conducted in the context of the InterPARES 
Project and the answers to them will support the achieve-
ment of the objectives of the proposed project, which are: 
 
1. To identify and examine in depth the management, 

operational, legal, and technical issues surrounding the 
storage and management of records in the cloud; 
 

2. To determine what formal policies and procedures a 
Cloud Services Provider (CSP) should have in place for 
fully implementing the records/archives management 
regime of the organization outsourcing the records, and 
for responding promptly to its needs; 
 

3. To determine what formal policies and procedures a 
CSP should have in place for detecting, identifying, 
analyzing and responding to incidents; 
 

4. To develop a methodology and an instrument for as-
sessing the risks and benefits of outsourcing records/
archives storage and processing to a CSP; 
 

5. To develop guidelines for contractual agreements be-
tween organizations and CSPs, and for certifications 
and attestations by CSP; and 
 

6. To develop policy and procedural models for the inte-
gration of outsourcing to the cloud with an organiza-
tion’s records management and information governance 
programs, or archival preservation program. 

 
We are very much looking forward to begin this new adven-
ture. 
 

Respectfully submitted by 
Linda Fraser 

InterPARES 3 Update 
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Members of the Taskforce 
Deirdre Bryden, Chair 
Fiorella Foscarini 
Anne Hepplewhite 
Shannon Hodges 
Rebecka Sheffield 

 
In April 2011, the Board struck up the Educational Guide-
lines Review Taskforce to review and make recommenda-
tions concerning the current version of the ACA Guidelines 
for the Development of a Two-Year Curriculum for a Master of 
Archival Studies published in 1990. In the twenty-one years 
since the Guidelines’ publication, there have been signifi-
cant developments in both archival education and profes-
sional practice. In light of these factors, the Taskforce was 
mandated to revisit the ACA Guidelines to determine 
whether they still meet the needs of the discipline and the 
profession.  
 
It was unanimously agreed among the members of the Task-
force that the 1990 ACA Guidelines needed to be rewritten 
to more accurately reflect the current environment for Ca-
nadian archivists. Of specific concern was the area of elec-
tronic records which understandably was not part of the 

There were two meetings of the sectoral commission in 
2011. There was a sectoral meeting prior to the annual gen-
eral meeting that was held June 9-11, 2001 at the Fairmont 
Château Laurier in Ottawa. At the meeting the sectoral 
commission discussed culture, communication and infor-
mation elements that were deemed relevant for the next 
draft program and budget for UNESCO as a whole. Like 
many organizations, UNESCO is struggling with budgetary 
shortfalls of 5 to 10% and so are seeking to rationalize their 
programs to cut back their expenses. Unlike the Canadian 
Council of Archives and Library and Archives Canada, the 
Canadian Commission was fortunately not cut this year. 
 
The sectoral commission also discussed the next medium-
term strategy. The specific issues of UNESCO are not al-
ways easily married to the goals and objectives of the Asso-
ciation of Canadian Archivists. Issues topical to UNESCO 
as a whole for example revolve around education for sustain-
able development and climate change. However, regarding 
the culture of peace, I strongly recommended that good gov-
ernance and accountability comes through good record-
keeping and that balance between conflicting groups within 
a society is achieved through transparency of government 
activities.  
 

1990 guidelines. It was decided the next step should involve 
contacting and interviewing interested stakeholders: for 
example, professors involved in teaching archival education, 
and also representatives of the different facets of the archi-
val profession. It is imperative the new version of the Guide-
lines continues to address the full range of knowledge bene-
ficial to the modern archivist, rather than narrowly focusing 
on one area.  
 
The Taskforce also discussed the possibility of a future en-
dorsement program as a way of pointing potential archival 
students towards the universities which follow the new 
Guidelines, thereby ensuring the students a certain type of 
education which will be beneficial to a future career as an 
archivist.  
 
As the first step of the review is now complete, a new Task-
force will be formed to move forward on the issues identi-
fied.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Deirdre Bryden,  
Chair 

This is generally the main theme of my comments at these 
meetings, however I have begun to introduce the necessity 
of heritage as a means of preserving and strengthening cul-
tural identity of groups within society. This also can con-
tribute to a culture of peace, when different ethnic groups 
feel confident of themselves. 
 
The annual conference was quite exciting as delegates were 
able to personally meet with the right Hon. Michaëlle Jean, 
Special Envoy for Haiti and Dir. Gen. of UNESCO Irina 
Bokova. Although Mme. Jean’s particular interest is in edu-
cation, I was able to bring archival concerns to her attention 
as well as to Mme. Bokova’s attention. 
 
The second meeting in November of 2011 included presen-
tations on the 40th anniversary of the world heritage con-
vention from a representative of Parks Canada, and another 
presentation on the 10th anniversary of the convention for 
the safeguarding of intangible cultural heritage. Intangible 
cultural heritage include such things as folk art, folk dance, 
unique languages, traditions and so on. It was noted that 
Canada is not yet a state party to the convention, although 
there has been a series of initiatives organized in Canada 
since the convention was adopted in 2003. Archives can as-
sist with the preservation of intangible heritage through the 

Educational Guidelines Review Taskforce Report 2012 

Canadian Commission for UNESCO Sectoral Com-
mission Culture, Communication and Information 
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 Prepared monthly income statements & status of statu-
tory requirements for the Board;  

 Compiled preliminary draft for the annual budget proc-
ess and initial 2013 estimates 

Conference  
 Finalized 2014 contract, after visiting Victoria hotel 

facilities earlier in 2011 
 Prepared & updated the 2012 conference forms, web 

pages & on-line screens;  
 Supported Program Committee online forms for 

speaker commitments, calls for student papers & post-
ers, compiled content for @Glance, chairs & AV grid,  

 Supported Host Committee plans for social activities, 
local tour arrangements 

 Launched conference registration, with messages to 
Canadian and international lists 

 
On-going Activities: 
 Prepared agendas & support monthly ACA & quarterly 

ACAF Board calls as well as committee calls & projects 
(e.g. PLC, OC, MDC); identified issues for Board’s con-
sideration 

 Support the activities of the ACAF Board,  
 Prepare monthly financial reports including bank rec-

onciliation & income statement, monthly payroll, CRA 
tax & benefits payment, quarterly GST reporting 

 Attended workshops, webinars and information ses-
sions on Charity Law, social media, governance, pro-
ductivity software,  

In line with previous reports, your staff continues its work 
to improve the efficient and effective operation of ACA pro-
viding increased value for members & volunteers. 
Adding Member Services: 
 Supported refinements to Member’s only site, monitor-

ing progress, testing functions & finalizing upload to 
ACA’s two site; uploaded doc’s to work areas. 

 Updated content on the www.archivists.ca site 
(conference, Archivaria, About Us) 

 Captured results from Google Analytics & AWStats for 
e-Archivaria (SFU) and the ACA server at Dec 31/11 for 
the ACA sites.   
 

Finances 
 Completed the Funding Eligibility Memorandum of 

Understanding with SSHRC, 
 Assisted preparation of Archivaria 3-year application 

for SSHRC funding as well as the 3rd year report of the 
grant program, 2009-2011, contacting SSHRC to con-
firm support, 2012 - 2014.   

 Supported the audit of financial records for ACA & 
ACAF; completed post-audit adjustments and pro-
ceeded with inclusion of deferred revenues & expenses 
into 2011. 

 Complied with Canada Revenue Agency requests for 
information including an audit of financial records for 
2008 & 2009 

preservation of documentation of these traditions. 
 
Two items on the agenda of the meeting of the sectoral com-
mission however were of particular interest. This included 
reports by Pauline  Dugré on the Memory of the World 
Register and the World Digital Library (www.wdl.org). 
UNESCO wants the Memory of the World Register to "go 
into other areas as well." This could include a code of ethics 
of the information society, even though such a code would 
not be binding. There was some dissent about this however 
at UNESCO. The Universal declaration of Archives that the 
Association des Archivists du Québec  had proposed, pro-
vides good principles. Because it is not a UNESCO instru-
ment, however, there is some difficulty for Canada as well as 
for IFLA in promoting it. 
 
There was a discussion about the IFLA Manifesto for Digi-
tal Libraries. See http://www.ifla.org/en/news/unesco-
endorses-the-ifla-manifesto-for-digital-libraries for a brief 
overview. 
 
The principles in the manifesto are seen as a guide and not 
binding. It is a document that helps member states but it is 
up to individual countries whether they use it or not. It in-

cludes a declaration, recommendations and conventions. It 
was noted that there are many manifestoes including a pub-
lic libraries manifesto, school libraries manifesto and multi-
lingual libraries manifesto. There are over 50 world days 
declared by UNESCO but only a dozen are the responsibil-
ity of UNESCO. Even within that frame of responsibility 
UNESCO celebrates some and ignores others. Such days 
take a lot of energy and money. This discussion was in re-
sponse to my question about a world archives day. 
 
With regards to the Memory of the World Register there is a 
plan to create a national register for Canada which would 
use the same criteria as the international register. Other 
countries have done this. With regards to the World Digital 
Library, there have been no inscriptions from Canada. 
Mostly the library consists of material from the Library of 
Congress in the United States. 
 
One further note is that the AAQ has an official representa-
tive at the sectoral commission. Their representative is 
Gilles Lesage from the Centre du Patrimoine in Winnipeg. 
 
Shelley Sweeney, 
University of Manitoba Archives & Special Collections 

ACA Office & Staff Report - 2012 Annual Report 
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UCASIS is pleased to have recommended a session for the 
ACA conference which was accepted by the Program Com-
mittee. The panel discussion, entitled “Captivating Your 
Community: “, will be held on Friday June 8th at 10:30 
(session 5c). Patti Harper (Carelton University), Sarah Rom-
key  (University of British Columbia), and Wendy Ro-
bicheau (Acadia University) will be speaking in the session, 
while UCASIS chair, Deirdre Bryden, will be chair.  
 
Members Only Site 
It has been decided to use the members only site to post 
more information for UCASIS members, in addition to the 
ever-popular UCASIS listserv. Past issues of UCASIS’ for-
mer Archedeme have been posted on the site, and it is 
hoped that members will add to this collection. The chair 
will also be posting PDFs of past minutes from the paper 
files in her possession, so they will be available to all. There 
is also the intention to post on the members-only site some 
examples of university records retention schedules and ap-
praisal criteria to share among the membership. 
 
Last year, Co-chair Joanna Aiton was snapped up by the 
Provincial Archives of New Brunswick so was no longer a 
member of UCASIS.  Deirdre Bryden agreed to serve two 
more years as chair of UCASIS.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Deirdre Bryden,  
Chair 

 
Special Interest Section on Access and Privacy Issues 
(APSIS) does not have a great deal to report. Majority of 
time was spent in getting session 9(a) Limits to Reaching 
the Gold: The Application of Solicitor-Client Privilege in 
Granting Access to Private and Public Records in Canada 
ready for ACA Annual Conference. Changes in participants 
and attempts to secure funding to allow participants to 
Whitehorse has taken up a great deal of SISAPI chair’s time. 
  
If all able to attend – which is not yet sure – message will be 
sent out on ARCAN-L for annual SISAPI meeting. Not sure 
yet if that can occur as my attendance is still a question 
mark. 
 
Paulette Dozois,  
Chair 

Special Interest Section on Access 
and Privacy Issues  

 
The Special Interest Section on Aboriginal Archives 
(SISAA)’s discussion at the 2011 Annual Conference in To-
ronto, Ontario, focused primarily on the development of a 
business plan to document our goals and objectives over the 
next five years as professionals and active members within 
the communities that we serve.   Central to our business 
plan is the creation of an outreach strategy that will have a 
direct impact on our relationship with individuals, groups 
and organizations within aboriginal communities who are 
actively involved in the preservation of documentary heri-
tage, memory and traditional knowledge.  This strategy 
would enable us to act as a resource for community-based 
archives and records centres by embracing modern technol-
ogy in creating tools such as an interactive directory, new 
print materials and updating the Aboriginal Archives Guide 
in order to facilitate strong recordkeeping practices across 
band offices, tribal councils and other organizations.  In 
addition, SISAA would like to further explore the possibil-
ity of embarking upon joint opportunities and initiatives 
with external professional associations and community 
groups dedicated to maintaining aboriginal cultures and 
histories while respecting the goals and objectives of the 
Association of Canadian Archivists.       
 
Ericka Brosseau,  
Chair     

Special Interest Section on  
Aboriginal Archives  

University and College Archives  
Special Interest Section 

 Amended Operations documents to improve utility of 
these resources  

 Coordinate additions to Member’s Only website (e.g. 
bulletin, minutes, audited statements), uploading of 
documents to ACA public website, uploading PDF and 
image files,  

 Oversaw upgrades for the websites (four locations), the 
member database, as well as renewals for ACA FTP & 
security certificates; daily back-up of server content 
including member & subscriber records, accounting, 
project documents and correspondence.   

 
Respectfully submitted by  
Judy Laird & Duncan Grant 



 

31  
 

— ACA Bulletin June 2012 — 

 

 
Since the beginning of the academic school year of 2011-
2012, the ACA Dalhousie Student Chapter has accom-
plished many tasks and connected several MLIS students to 
the archives community of Halifax. After our first AGM in 
September when we elected our first-year co-chair (Amy 
Lorenz), we began to organize our first tour of the Nova 
Scotia Archives. Several students expressed an interest in 
attending, and the committee decided to merge the NS ar-
chives tour with the CBC tour, as both organizations are 
linked and closely located to each other. All students who 
attended the tour enjoyed themselves and were grateful to 
see inside the CBC radio building before it is dismantled. 
 
Our next activity was a fundraiser with Dalhousie’s Librari-
ans Without Boarders (LWB) Student Chapter. We held a 
used-book sale in the student union building and raised 
over $100. Although this amount does not equal to that 
raised in last years book sale, we were nevertheless happy 
with the outcome, and to share our profits with LWB. Fur-
thermore, through interaction with undergraduate students 
who purchased books, we were able to discuss the role of the 
ACA and the cultural importance archivists play in Cana-
dian society.  
 

 
The ACA@UBC began the school year at the First Year 
Orientation, where we helped welcome new archival and 
library students to the University of British Columbia.  The 
event allowed the ACA@UBC to introduce ourselves to the 
new students, promote our mandate and recruit new mem-
bers.  Throughout the year we held a number of pub nights 
and had one bowling night where archival students in both 
their first and second years could get to know one another 
and discuss archives and the MAS program at UBC.  Like 
most years, however most of our energies were focused on 
our seminar and symposium.     
 
4th Annual ACA@UBC International Seminar & Sympo-
sium 
 
This year marked our fourth annual international seminar 
and symposium held over three days, from February 15th – 
17th, 2012.  Planning for the event had begun the April 

Finally, through group and individual meetings, the ACA 
student chapter helped connect MLIS students to various 
archives located throughout Halifax, such as Shambhala, the 
Dalhousie University Archives, NSCAD Archives, and 
Saint Mary’s University archives. Many students who par-
ticipated in ACA organized events are currently working 
with the aforementioned institutions. To conclude the year, 
we held our AGM in April and voted in our new committee 
members who are looking forward to the upcoming aca-
demic year and running the ACA Dalhousie Student Chap-
ter!  
 
New Committee Members: 

Co-Chair: Amy Lorenz 
Secretary: Alan Chorney 
Treasurer: Tara Rumsey  

 
Sincerely,  
Doyle Lahey.  

ACA Dalhousie Student Chapter 

prior and many of our members worked through the sum-
mer to ensure that the seminar and symposium would be a 
success.  Our theme this year was Unpacking the Digital 
Shoebox: The Future of Personal Archives and we invited 
academics and professionals from around the world to speak 
to us about this topic.  Speakers included: Philip Bantin, 
Indian University;  Jeannette Bastian, Simmons College; 
Erik Borglund, Mid-Sweden University; Patricia Franks, 
San Jose University; Babak Hamidzadeh, University of 
Maryland;  Catherine Hobbs, Library and Archives Canada; 
Randall Jimerson, Western Washington University; Jeremy 
Leighton John, British Library and Elizabeth Yakel, Uni-
versity of Michigan.  The event was an overwhelming suc-
cess, with approximately 40 students present on each semi-
nar day and over 120 professionals, students and academics 
present on symposium day.  For more information on this 
event please visit:  http://tinyurl.com/6na27oz .  
 

ACA University of British Columbia Student Chapter 
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The University of Toronto Student Chapter has had a busy 
year, with events, talks and workshops.   
 
Results to date: 
Have continuously held monthly meetings throughout the 
school year, which we consistently attended by executive 
members and first and second-year students in the Archives 
and Records Management stream. 
 
Events/Fundraisers: 
 
September 
 Election of 1st year representative: James Roussain 
 Joint Pub Night with MISC (iSchool Student Council) 
 
October 
 University of Toronto Archives Tour 
 ACA Student Chapter Pub Night with members of the 

ACA Executive 
 Halloween Bake Sale 
 Francesca Marini Lecture 
 Marini spoke specifically about the nature of the Strat-

ford Archives and the unique challenges that she faces 
as archivist. 

 
November 
 Women’s College Hospital Tour 
 Canadian Lesbian and Gay Archives Tour 
 December 
 Christmas Bake Sale 
 
January 
 Nelson Mandela Prison Movies Night 
 This event also served as an informal Q & A for the 

Mandela Foundation Internship position offered 
through the iSchool 

 

February  
 Scotiabank Archives Tour 
 Valentine’s Day Bake Sale 
 Judith Pudden Lecture 
 Pudden spoke specifically about the nature of the ROM 

archives and the unique challenges she faces as archivist 
 Teleconference with Verne Harris 
 Spoke specifically of his experiences working with the 

Nelson Mandela Memory Foundation and the role of 
archives in memory reconstruction 

 
March  
 CBC Archives Tour 
2012/2013 Student Executive Elections 
 
April 
 Archival Olympics/End of the Year Pub Night 
 Briefings with new executives 

University of Toronto Student Chapter  

The ACA McGill Student Chapter had a successful year. 
Events at the university (a semester-long support staff 
strike, a loss of funding and extended event insurance from 
the LIS organization, large-scale student strikes in Montreal 
in response to tuition increases, etc.) complicated planning, 
but the group managed to complete its projects. In the Fall 
term, members held a fundraising bake sale and hosted the 
archivist from Moment Factory--the company which cre-
ated the multimedia installations for Madonna's half-time 
show at the Super Bowl--for a Brown Bag seminar. The or-
ganization also toured the Cinematheque Quebecois, the 
province's principal film archive and museum. 
 
The McGill Chapter held two major events during the Win-
ter term. On March 9th, members travelled to the Canadian 

Conservation Institute in Ottawa and toured the facilities. 
The site is unique in Canada and the staff was knowledge-
able and welcoming. On March 16th, the group hosted the 
annual ACA Research Colloquium. The day-long event fea-
tured seven student speakers and presentations from two 
professional archivists, Shannon Hodge of Montreal's Jew-
ish Public Library and Catherine Hobbs, Literature Archi-
vist (English Language) for Library and Archives Canada 
(LAC). Club activities concluded with a visit to the Biblio-
theque et Archives National du Quebec for a workshop on 
poster preservation. 
 
Sincerely,  
Sarah Gibbs 

ACA McGill Student Chapter  


